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DUVAL COUNTY ELECTION ADVISORY PANEL 
MEETING MINUTES

February 10, 2016
3:00 p.m.
Don Davis Room
1st Floor, City Hall

117 West Duval Street

Attendance: Scott Wiley, Ingrid Montgomery, Karen Nuland, Toni Alfred, Leslie Goller, John Libby, Excused: Terrance Freeman
Also: Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Dr. Johnny Gaffney
Chairwoman Goller called the meeting to order at 3:01 p.m. with a quorum present.
Dr. Johnny Gaffney of the Mayor’s Office introduced himself to the panel as the Mayor’s liaison to boards and commissions and offered his assistance in anything the panel might need from the administration. He welcomed communication from the EAP and said that he would attend meetings when possible, with the constraints of availability as he supports 60 appointed boards, commissions and authorities.

The group discussed Panel membership. BeLinda Peeples has submitted her resignation due to time constraints and Terrance Freeman has indicated that he will not be requesting reappointment when his partial term expires in April. Jeff Clements noted that the second terms of Mayoral appointee Scott Wiley and Supervisor of Elections’ appointee Leslie Goller expire in April and they are ineligible for reappointment. Natalie Alden’s second term expired in April of 2014 and her replacement nominee, Kara Tucker, has not yet appeared before the Rules Committee for confirmation. Mr. Libby stated that he had spoken with Ms. Tucker recently and expected her to appear at the next Rules Committee meeting for her interview. Ms. Goller indicated that she would continue to serve until replaced, and would remain as Chair until the panel felt is appropriate to replace her.

Approval of Minutes
The minutes of the January 13, 2016 minutes were unanimously approved as distributed.
Supervisor of Elections update
John Libby of the Supervisor’s Office gave the SOE report. Poll worker training is nearly complete, with 1,470 trained to date and several more classes are taking place in the next week. They have exceeded the minimum required number of workers for the March primary. Early voting worker training takes place this weekend. Overseas ballots were sent out on time, and sample ballots will go out on February 17th. The logic and accuracy test will take place shortly. Emergency contingency planning (for widespread power outages, flu pandemic, etc.) has taken place. No experienced manager failed the test after mandatory training and the failure rate for poll workers and IT staff is under 2%. The SOE needs 1,680 workers for the Presidential election in November. New registration cards have been mailed to all voters moved to new precincts. The Supervisor’s office is facing a problem with churches going out of business and closing, reducing the possibilities for polling places.
Chairwoman Goller noted that the polling place at Hidden Hills Country Club has been problematic with restricting parking for the handicapped and for poll workers near the clubhouse. She recommends that an alternative location be found for that precinct.
In response to a question from Ms. Goller, Mr. Libby reported that the staff has used up all of the Jerry Holland-labeled stationery and materials, covering up the Holland name with Mike Hogan stickers.  Ms. Goller will make several suggestions regarding reprinting the absentee ballot return envelopes to remedy complaints about the tab covering the signature line.
In response to a question from Ms. Goller, Mr. Libby reviewed the early voting closing procedures: 1) the memory sticks from the DS220s (vote scanning/tabulating machines) can hold up to 48,000 ballots; the paper ballots will be collected daily and taken to the Imeson operations center; 2) voting data will not be transmitted electronically until the end of the early voting period; 3) spoiled ballots will be collected daily; 4) the DS200 ballot counts will be tabulated daily at the close of business and verified the next morning when the machines are turned on for the next day’s voting; 5) the DS200s will be stored in locked rooms/closets whenever available at a polling place.
The logic and accuracy tests will be performed on February 22nd. Ms. Goller urged the Supervisor’s Office to test more than the minimum number of machines and to test all of the tabulating machines.

Election-related legislation 
Several election-related bills are pending in the Florida Legislature but none has made it out of the committee process and to the floor of either chamber. Many of the bills don’t have companion bills in the other house, so will not pass this session. Scott Wiley reported that the uniform municipal election date bill is stalled in committees. Ms. Goller reported that the provisional ballot signature omission bill has passed one committee in the Senate and is pending in two others, and is stalled in committee in the House as well. She expressed concern about the bill that would expand the list of acceptable forms of voter identification to include a concealed weapons permit, fearing that it might give voters the impression that because the weapons permit is a valid form of ID, that would enable them to carry the weapon into a polling place, which is illegal. She also expressed concern about the proliferation of forms of valid identification that require the payment of a fee by the applicant to obtain.

Presidential preference primary preparations

The staffing assignments for precincts in Council districts 1 through 11 are complete, and all remaining assignments will be complete by the end of this week. Early voting for the Presidential primary in March will be by on-demand ballots printed in the early voting locations because the newly purchased software is unable to adequately deal with precincts split by Congressional district lines. The ballots for election day will be pre-printed in all the various ballot styles and packaged for each precinct.
Public Comment 
Velma Rounsville introduced herself and said that she was invited to the meeting by EAP member Ingrid Montgomery to observe the panel’s work.

Congressional and Florida Senate redistricting
Mr. Libby reported that a group of voting rights organizations has requested the federal court to throw out the challenge by Congresswoman Corinne Brown to the redrawing of her district. Oral argument that case is scheduled to begin on March 26th. The Congressional lines are in limbo until a resolution is reached. Approximately 58,000 people will be affected if and when the redrawn district takes effect.
The Florida Senate lines appear to be set unless the Senate takes some further action during this session, which it has not shown any sign of doing. The lines for the 2016 Senate elections will be the districts in effect for the 2014 election, not the lines approved by a judge in December of 2015. The state’s supervisors of elections had informed the court that there was a deadline by which the districts had to be approved to allow enough time for the supervisors to print and mail new voter ID cards and to prepare and mail sample ballots.  The new districts were approved after that deadline, so the older districts will be used for this election.
Next meeting
The next meeting will be on Wednesday, March 9, 2016.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 4:04 p.m.
Jeff Clements, Council Research Division (904) 630-1405    Posted 2.10.16   5:00 p.m.

3

